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June 27, 2013


The Honorable Larry Gossett 
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

This letter transmits an ordinance authorizing the Executive to enter into an interlocal agreement (ILA) with the City of Seattle that will permanently preserve 25,000 acres of farm and forest lands in King County, while steering development into urban centers and increasing urban livability through public improvements. 

Growth in the Puget Sound region is putting development pressure on rural farms and forests.  Transfer of development rights (TDR) is an innovative, market-based tool that can protect these lands and the benefits they provide to our communities.  A strong agricultural industry is good for public health, and our environment.  Working forestlands are critical to healthy watersheds, and provide important timber jobs. Together, these resource industries make up significant elements of the rural economy.

The ILA would be the first of its kind under the State’s recently adopted Landscape Conservation and Local Infrastructure Program (LCLIP), which creates a mechanism for cities and counties to partner on regional TDR efforts and urban infrastructure investments.  It will facilitate the transfer of development rights from farm and forest properties into the City’s South Lake Union and Downtown neighborhoods. Under this framework, the County, the City, and private developers will work together to put development where it makes the most sense – in urban centers – and will have the financial tools necessary to support infrastructure investments. 

Under LCLIP, passed by the 2011 Washington State Legislature, cities and counties partner to promote growth management and land conservation through the use of TDR linked to a form of tax increment financing. Cities agree to accept development rights in designated receiving areas in exchange for the ability to receive a portion of the County’s share of new property tax revenues generated from future construction in those areas. Cities are required to invest the County revenues into public improvements and urban infrastructure that directly support the additional density. The amount of County property tax revenue a city receives, and the number of years it receives it, is determined by the number of development rights a city commits to accept.

Through the attached ILA, the City of Seattle would agree to accept 800 rural development rights in South Lake Union and Downtown – two of the City’s designated urban centers. Developers would then purchase development rights in order to maximize the development potential of projects in these neighborhoods. These developer purchases are projected to generate up to $18 million for land conservation, and will protect roughly 25,000 acres of farm and forest lands. 

Development growth in South Lake Union and Downtown is expected to reach 40.4 million new square feet over the next 25 years.  This new construction will generate an estimated $98 million (present value) in future King County general fund property tax revenue.  In exchange for the City accepting 800 rural development rights, the County would transfer to the City 17.44 percent ($17.3m) of this new general fund property tax revenue; the County would retain the remaining 82.5 percent ($81.5m). After 25 years the revenue transfer to the City would stop, and the County would begin to capture the full 100 percent of its portion of property tax revenue.  The City must use all of the revenues it receives from the County to invest in public improvements and infrastructure projects to support the additional urban development. 

The Seattle City Council passed legislation in April 2013 that created additional development potential in South Lake Union and Downtown. These zoning amendments added TDR to the existing methods by which developers can increase the density of projects in those neighborhoods, such as affordable housing. Preservation of active farmlands that contribute to the local food supply, such as farmers markets, local food retailers and restaurants, is a policy priority of the City and therefore a focus of the ILA.

This ILA furthers the King County Strategic Plan by promoting stewardship of rural landscapes with incentive programs to achieve permanent conservation; as such it has multiple benefits for King County. It creates a designated TDR receiving area with strong future developer demand inside two designated urban centers; it will protect a significant amount of farmland; and it strengthens the County’s commitment to growth management by linking rural land protection with investments in urban infrastructure.

In addition, the agreement will yield environmental benefits by reducing transportation-related green house gas (GHG) emissions. An independent study by the Sightline Institute estimates that the 800 rural development rights that would be transferred into the City through this agreement will reduce transportation-related GHG emissions by 216,000 metric tons over a 25 year period.

Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. This important legislation will strengthen growth management and protect important open space for all residents of King County.

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Bob Burns, Deputy Director of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206‑263-6296.

Sincerely,




Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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